





Minutes

The Minutes of the Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall,  Ampfield on Monday, 14th November 2016 commencing at 7pm.
PRESENT: 

Bryan Nanson (Chairman) 
Allan Clark, Pete Edwards, Martin Hatley, Julian Jones, 
Graham Roads, Margaret Rothwell, David Stevens and Julie Trotter
2463
Attendance and Apologies for Absence

All Members were present. 
2464
Minutes 

The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 10th October 2016, having been circulated previously, were confirmed by the meeting and signed by the Chairman. 

2465
Matters Arising from the Minutes 

There were no Matters Arising which were not covered by items on the agenda.

2466
Declarations of Interest
Julie Trotter declared a personal interest in Morleys Green, and also in the Village Hall as she was a Trustee and member of the Management Committee.  Margaret Rothwell declared an interest as a representative and Trustee on the Village Hall Management Committee. Martin Hatley declared an interest as a member of the Village Hall Management Committee. 
2467
Public Participation
Police Community Support Officer (PCSO) Perrott and colleague were in attendance.
2468
Police update
PCSO Perrott reported that there had been a number of thefts from vehicles in the area. Burglaries remained a priority for the local police. Everyone was encouraged to report any suspicious activity and to note details about the vehicles used. Crime prevention information was available and PCSO Perrott would make home visits to advise any vulnerable person about protecting themselves and their property.

2469
Financial matters


2469.1
Accounts for payment, income and anticipated expenditure

Council authorised the renewal of subscription for Parish Online.

It was proposed by Julian Jones, and seconded by Graham Roads, that the following accounts be paid:
	          Cheques to be signed at meeting
	
	
	
	
	£ inc VAT

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	          Greenbarnes -  parts for  notice board at Hookwater/Woodlea
	
	
	82.44

	          November salary - D Matthews
	
	
	
	
	
	558.27

	          November payments to HMRC
	
	
	
	
	
	155.09

	          Ace Liftaway -delivery 4 x tonne bags to allotments 
	
	
	
	42.00

	          Konica  Minolta - copies taken July- October
	
	
	
	20.86

	          Parish Online- subscription renewal 
	
	
	
	
	33.60

	          Poppy Appeal 2016 - wreath & donation
	
	
	
	
	50.00

	          The Play Inspection Company - annual inspection
	
	
	
	75.00

	          Office Expenses
	
	
	
	
	
	
	62.70

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	1,079.96

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	          Payments made between meetings
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         NEST pension - Council's payment for October D/D
	
	
	
	22.04

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	22.04

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Council noted the direct debit made between meetings. The bank reconciliation for October had been circulated in advance of the meeting. Receipts for October had been over £1400 the majority of which was due to the S106 developer monies for the rebuilding of the dipping platform. The bank accounts at 14th November stood at £161,246.40 of which £18,418 was in named reserves, and £1,225 which was set aside for refundable allotment deposits. It was noted that the majority of funds in the bank accounts was intended for ground maintenance of the open spaces on the Morleys development. Council reviewed budgets against expenditure to end October. Setting aside the purchase of the new speed limit reminder sign and the benches on the village green, which had been funded by S106 monies and donations, actual expenditure to end October had been £20,209; this represented 42.80% of budgeted expenditure. A pre-budget meeting had been fixed for 15th December where Members would put together a draft budget and precept for 2017/18 for consideration at the January 2017 council meeting. 
2470
Morleys Management

2470.1
Registration of Lease

The Lease was with the solicitor for registration with Land Registry and would be returned shortly. 


2470.2
Allotments

Julian Jones and David Stevens had met with allotment holders on 5th October 2016; a note of the meeting had been circulated. No-one had come forward to chair the Allotment Holders Association. Council would, therefore, continue to deal directly with allotment holders for the time being.  Council considered requests for assistance that had arisen at the meeting. Improving the condition of the soil remained a priority; stones were a constant problem and digging was difficult on some plots. Council agreed to fund the rental of a rotovator for a number of weekends in the coming year to help break up the compacted earth. Allotment holders would organise the hire and be responsible for safety of the equipment. Julian Jones and David Stevens would take this forward with allotment holders.  A couple of allotments had not been tended for some time. The Clerk had written informally to the allotment holders concerned. Various reasons had been given and the individuals concerned had agreed to deal with the weeds. The situation would be kept under review. Council agreed expenditure of up to £80 for the purchase of black out sheets to cover such plots until the start of the new season.  The provision of mattocks and soil conditioners was not thought to be a matter for Council to fund and allotment holders would be encouraged to take it forward themselves. 
2471
Ampfield Recreation Ground – pavilion progress

The Chairman had circulated a paper prior to the meeting outlining possible project funding available and high-lighting other matters which would have to be addressed either before or during the building project. The invitation to tender had been issued to 3 firms for the building of the new pavilion. The return date had been extended by a week to the 16th December. Timescales were tight and it was thought unlikely that that the pavilion would be ready for the 2017 cricket season unless work started in January. Martin Hatley continued to investigate the availability of s106 developer monies towards the cost of the pavilion.  He would provide contact details of the funding expert at TVBC. The grant application for £75,000 to Veolia was due to go before their panel on 13th December. No work could begin on the project until any offer had been made and an agreement signed. 
It was agreed that the Chairman would itemize the other activities that needed to be done with timescales and likely costs. It was noted that activities such as dismantling and rebuilding the playground should be shown as separate projects for funding purposes. It was also noted that the annual inspection of the playground had been completed by the Play Inspection Company; all items identified had been either low, or very low, risk. Martin Hatley agreed to carry out the removal of the portakabin and the container once timescales and funding had been agreed. Allan Clark and Martin Hatley would liaise over the plans for the car park. It was noted that Ray Alborough, TVBC Highways Engineer would use a recognised formula to determine appropriate car park spaces. 


2472
Chapel Wood

2472.1
Friends of Chapel Wood & maintenance
The November working party had been postponed to the following week due to very poor weather. It was intended to hire a digger to clear out some of the the Rhododendron stumps before the end of the financial year. S106 developer monies had been received towards the cost of rebuilding the dipping platform. Council considered various options for taking forward the project. It was decided that the material would be ordered in February/March 2017 and the platform built in the April. Any minor increase in costs over the original estimate, incurred by the delay, would be accepted. 
2472.2
Burial Ground – plan lay-out and trees

The Burial Ground plan had been reviewed. The plan showed a space reserved for a Copper Beech and a seat. A Copper Beech had been planted but not in the space reserved. It was agreed that it was not practicable to plant another Beech, nor place a seat, in that area and that the current layout should remain. It was also agreed that the Burial Ground plan should be updated to reflect the current situation and release the land for burial spaces. It was noted that a seat near the pond could be accommodated should a request be made.  The work done earlier, in marking out the burial lines to bring them into better order, had been lost. It would need to be done again. 
2472.3
War Memorial
It was noted that the War Memorial and garden looked in very good order. Council thanked Mr & Mrs Roads for the work they had done and for the donation of many cyclamen plans. The intention was to plant geraniums in the summer and to refresh the planting at the rear of the garden. 
2473
Village Hall and carpark signs

Some initial design work had been done and examples had been circulated to Council. The Village Hall Management Committee had agreed the Village Hall design. The use of lower case for the words “village hall” was queried. Julie Trotter and Pete Edwards would consider the comments made and take the project forward. 2 firms were being considered to quote to make the signs. Hampshire County Council would also be approached.  It was agreed that Ampfield Parish Council would pay for both signs. It was also agreed that signage would be put up to show that parking spaces not allocated to the Morleys dwellings were “free spaces” for use by anyone and were not private. Allan Clark would take this forward and discuss the proposal with the Perbury Group. 
2474
Autumn newsletter
The autumn newsletter was now finished and was with the printer. 750 copies were due mid-week. The newsletter would be sorted with the Village Design Statement (VDS) questionnaire and covering letter. Expenditure of up to £225 had been approved for the printing of the newsletter. The proof copies of the questionnaire and letter had been agreed and prints would be ready by the end of the week. Allan Clark would update and distribute the detailed delivery rounds for Councillors. 
2475
Village Design Statement
The questionnaire and covering letter were with the printers. The quote for 750 copies had been £349. It had been agreed that the Royal Mail Business Response Service would be the most appropriate for the return of the completed questionnaires. The license from Royal Mail, which would last a year, cost £94. It was agreed that up to £150 could be spent on the envelopes; the overall package was expected to cost between £500 and £600. All returns would be addressed to the Village Hall unless completed on-line.  All income and expenditure would go through Ampfield Parish Council accounts. It was hoped that funding of £750 would be allocated by both County Councillor Alan Dowden and Borough Councillor Martin Hatley. The next task would be a survey of the parish. It was expected that the revised VDS would be available for Council’s approval in August/September 2017. 
2476
Planning matters
Allan Clark reported that the activity in Ganger Wood continued and was being monitored by the Enforcement Team at TVBC. Council considered application 16/02712 /TREES to crown reduce a Copper Beech and Fell a Fir at 6 Green Pond Lane. The application had been received too late for inclusion in the most recent planning meeting. “No objection” to the application was recorded with agreement to accept the decision of the Tree Officer at TVBC. 
2477
A3090 Speed Policy
Pete Edwards had circulated a paper proposing a speed limit policy for that stretch of the A3090 that goes through Ampfield. The purpose of having a speed limit policy was to use it as a benchmark when discussing alterations with TVBC and with Highways, to set a context for individual decisions, to communicate a vision of what Council was trying to achieve and to respond to parishioner concerns. It was understood that Ampfield Parish Council had no powers to set speed limits. Council considered the proposals and agreed to adopt and publicise them.
2478
Telephone Box
The public phone box on the A3090 opposite Morleys Green was in poor condition and was rarely used (according to BT figures it had only been used twice in the previous 12 months). When Council had been offered adoption of the phone box for £1 in recent years it had declined as it was unable to identify a use for it. BT had now announced that, after a consultation period ending 31st January, the box would be disconnected and removed unless Ampfield could make an argument for keeping it as a usable phone box or was willing to adopt it. It was agreed that, given the very low usage and the very poor state of the box, Ampfield would not make a case to keep it as a working phone. Council was pleased to note that Julie Trotter wanted to save the box and rehabilitate it for a different use provided it could be moved from its current awkward position. It was agreed that Allan Clark would speak to BT about what has happened in other areas and the likelihood of BT relocating it on our behalf. He would then bring costed options to the next APC meeting. 
2479
Reports from Committees and Portfolio Holders

Arrangements had been made for a mobile shop to operate for a few hours on 4 Thursday mornings on a trial basis. The van was parked in the lay-by at Morleys. Unfortunately, there was no signage or road-side display and nothing on the van itself to help advertise its purpose. Details had been placed on the website. The update of the website was near completion. The use of photographs of Councillors on the website was not resolved.  
2480
Correspondence & Communications


A list of items received on paper and electronically is at Annex A.

Local Councils with Lengthsman Schemes were being encouraged to use the Lengthsman to help maintain and improve the condition of footpaths and Rights of Way. The Clerk would give Graham Roads details of the background to this. Scottish & Southern Energy (SSE) had funded emergency packs for very vulnerable people in case of a prolonged power cut. 10 Packs had been stored in the Village Hall. SSE had also started a register for people who might need support during a power cut.  Julie Trotter and the Clerk would let the community know about this initiative.  
2481
Test Valley Borough Council
Martin Hatley updated Council on issues including emergency plans for a flu pandemic, the planning applications to extend the Golf Club and to build a dwelling at Hook Wood. It was noted that he would be acting leader of TVBC until 7th January 2017.

2482
Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council would be held on Monday 9th January 2017 starting at 7pm in the Village Hall, Ampfield.
2483
Closure

The meeting closed at 9.55pm.
Chairman…………………………………………..


Date…………………………
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